COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

January 8, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on January 8, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:


Mayor Ed Beasley
Charlie Johnson, Councilman
Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman 
Elliott Jones, Councilman 
Eddie Billings, Councilman 5:57
Morris Tate, Engineer


Mike Jones, Attorney

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector 

Mike Johnson, Chief

Visitors:


Robyn Snellgrove

Diane Oliver

Jimmy Copeland




Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilman Charlie Johnson to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Morris Tate to ask a prayer. 
The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of December 11, 2017.  Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.
Mayor Beasley stated he had a couple of request for a street light at Ramey’s near the sidewalk due to it being really dark. Mr. Tate stated he would check with Brock Flynn on a light.

Mayor Beasley stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Tate’s report. Routine work was performed. Councilman Smith stated he would like to thank the street department for running the street sweeper and cleaning up the streets. Mr. Tate reported the frame on the dump truck that rolled back out in the street is warped and it would cost more to repair than its worth. The truck is too dangerous to be on the highway. Mr. Tate recommended only using the dump truck at the lagoon to haul hyacinths. The mayor stated he asked Mr. Fowler to check on chocks to put behind the wheels on all the trucks. Mr. Tate stated he checked with state bid and a new dump truck with dump body would cost approximately $45,000. Mr. Tate recommended getting by with one less dump truck until the state has an auction to see what the prices will be and the council agreed. 
The mayor called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. 
Mayor Beasley stated everyone has a copy of the police report. The chief reported the police responded to a home invasion on Woodford Avenue before Christmas. The victim was Ms. Verbie Holston a 94 year old female. The offenders were found in Jackson, Michigan. Two officers traveled to Michigan to process the stolen vehicle and transport the offenders back to Luverne. The offenders were juveniles and are now in a juvenile detention.
 Councilman Johnson reported the park and lake are being maintained and getting ready for summer programs.
The mayor reported he spoke with Mr. Travis Capps this week. Mr. Capps stated one more tree needed to be taken down at the airport. Mr. Capps stated the improvements on the lights and runway situation is much better. Mayor Beasley stated he would get with Brock Flynn to cut down the tree.
Mayor Beasley stated Mrs. Kathryn and the ladies at the library are doing an excellent job. The mayor stated the 2016 statistical report from the Alabama Public Library Service has just came in for all libraries. The Luverne Public Library has more involvement than the Troy & Greenville libraries together.
Councilman Smith reported Paul Creel retired the end of the year but is still working some part-time for the rescue. There have been some adjustments in the medic/driver rotation. There are still two full-time shifts 24/24 hours. The rescue is staying busy and they average 100 runs a month.
The mayor stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Neal’s report. Mr. Neal reported there was one house fire over the Christmas weekend at 249 Rutledge Street. The house was a rental and was not insured.
Mayor Beasley called on Mrs. Robyn Snellgrove. Mrs. Snellgrove reported she has received the grant funds that are going to assist with the lighting for downtown from AMEA and funds from the Rotary. Councilwoman Smyth stated they are waiting to get with Brock Flynn and the D.O.T. Councilwoman Smyth discussed certain criteria the city has to meet for D.O.T. The mayor stated he has been approached by a few people about the area where the old swimming pool was. They would like to see maybe some landscaping and a gazebo. Mayor Beasley asked Councilwoman Smyth to check on this area. Councilwoman Smyth stated she has been approached by a variety of people interested in what’s going on at the old slacks factory building and the plan for the old armory. The mayor stated he feels like the city will have enough insurance money from the tornado to maybe do a complete renovation of the old armory. Mayor Beasley stated it will probably be the middle of the spring on the renovation of the old armory.
The mayor called on Mr. Jimmy Copeland with Troy Cable to speak. Mr. Copeland discussed a rate increase and upgrades with Troy Cable. Mayor Beasley thanked Mr. Copeland for coming over and doing a presentation.
Mayor Beasley stated Al Snellgrove’s appointment for the Industrial Development Board has expired. Councilman Jones nominated Rome Odom to be appointed to the Industrial Development Board. Councilwoman Smyth nominated Al Snellgrove to be re-appointed to the Industrial Development Board. The mayor called for a vote to appoint Rome Odom to the Industrial Development Board. The vote was as follows:
Yea:    Charlie Johnson

Elliott Jones

Kip Smith

The mayor called for a vote to reappoint Al Snellgrove to the Industrial Development Board. The vote was as follows:


Yea:
Kathy Smyth



Eddie Billings

The vote carried to appoint Rome Odom to the Industrial Development Board.

Councilman Johnson expressed his appreciation for Chief Johnson and the Luverne Police Department on the good job they did with Ms. Verbie Holston case. Ms. Holston was broken into a couple of years ago and it was never solved. Councilman Johnson stated the police force has made a statement in the community. 
Councilman Smith stated Mrs. Marie Morgan passed away and would like for everyone to keep the family in their prayers.


Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Smith seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

